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Hello, I’m Dirk Hofschire of Fidelity Investments. On behalf of my colleagues on the Asset 

Allocation Research Team I want to share with you a few insights that we have on the latest 

market developments. So, today I'll be reviewing the fourth quarter of 2019 in the markets, as 

well as looking at what’s ahead in 2020. So let's get started.   

 

Global stock markets rallied during the fourth quarter of 2019 and put an exclamation point on a 

terrific year for investors.    

• U.S. equities spearheaded the 2019 rally, posting their best returns in several years. 

• Even though riskier assets led the gains, it was a terrific year across the board for almost 

all asset classes. 

• For instance, lower interest rates boosted the returns to bonds.  

 
 

During the fourth quarter, additional monetary easing by the Federal Reserve completed the 

global shift to more accommodative monetary policies during 2019.   

• In addition to its third interest-rate cut for the year, the Fed began monthly purchases of 

Treasury bills and expanded its balance sheet after paring it back in 2018. 

• The European Central Bank also restarted its quantitative easing purchases. 



• These actions helped boost asset prices and provide a positive liquidity environment to 

start 2020. 

 

 

The more favorable policy backdrop boosted sentiment among stock investors. 

• A de-escalation of the U.S.-China trade confrontation during the fourth quarter further 

reduced policy uncertainty and buoyed investor spirits. 

• This optimism resulted in a rise in equity valuations in 2019, where the expansion of 

price-to-earnings multiples accounted for the bulk of the gains. 

• Corporate earnings growth, in contrast, was relatively weak. 



 
 

The sluggish global economy weighed on profit growth in 2019.   

• The U.S. remains firmly in the late-cycle phase. Falling interest rates have boosted 

housing activity and made consumer debt service more manageable.  

• Outside the U.S., there are signs of improvement in some areas, including hints of a 

bottoming in global trade and industrial activity.  

• Overall, the global cycle remains in a less synchronized but mature expansion.  

 



 
 

The outlook for the markets in 2020 may come down to whether earnings growth can 

reaccelerate. 

• Market consensus expectations for 2020 earnings growth stand at 9%, which would be a 

big rebound from last year’s expectations that declined below 2%. 

• With companies facing an extremely tight labor market, it’s difficult for earnings growth to 

accelerate meaningfully absent a significant improvement in the global economy. 

• As a result, profit growth may act as a fundamental late-cycle headwind in 2020. 

 



 
 

When we put this all together, the U.S. economy remains in expansion, the global economy has 

stabilized, and monetary policy has become more supportive.   

• However, the more mature economic cycle implies the potential for elevated financial-

market volatility in the quarters to come.  

• So maintaining a well-diversified portfolio and a focusing on long-term objectives are as 

important as always. 

 

For more information on our perspectives and the current themes in the financial markets, 

please read our complete quarterly market update. Thank you. 

 

 
Important Information  
Information provided in this document is for informational and educational purposes only. To the 
extent any investment information in this material is deemed to be a recommendation, it is not 
meant to be impartial investment advice or advice in a fiduciary capacity and is not intended to 
be used as a primary basis for you or your client's investment decisions. Fidelity and its 
representatives may have a conflict of interest in the products or services mentioned in this 
material because they have a financial interest in them, and receive compensation, directly or 
indirectly, in connection with the management, distribution, and/or servicing of these products or 
services, including Fidelity funds, certain third-party funds and products, and certain investment 
services. 
 
Information presented herein is for discussion and illustrative purposes only and is not a 
recommendation or an offer or solicitation to buy or sell any securities. Views expressed are as 
of the date indicated, based on the information available at that time, and may change based on 



market and other conditions. Unless otherwise noted, the opinions provided are those of the 
authors and not necessarily those of Fidelity Investments or its affiliates. Fidelity does not 
assume any duty to update any of the information. 
 
Past performance is no guarantee of future results.  
 
Diversification does not ensure a profit or guarantee against a loss. 
 
Generally, among asset classes, stocks are more volatile than bonds or short-term instruments 
and can decline significantly in response to adverse issuer, political, regulatory, market, or 
economic developments.  
 
Foreign investments involve greater risks than U.S. investments, and can decline significantly in 
response to adverse issuer, political, regulatory, market, and economic risks. Any fixed income 
security sold or redeemed prior to maturity may be subject to loss. 
 
In general, the bond market is volatile, and fixed income securities carry interest rate risk. (As 
interest rates rise, bond prices usually fall, and vice versa. This effect is usually more 
pronounced for longer-term securities). Fixed income securities also carry inflation risk, liquidity 
risk, call risk, and credit and default risks for both issuers and counterparties. Lower-quality fixed 
income securities involve greater risk of default or price changes due to potential changes in the 
credit quality of the issuer.  
 
It is not possible to invest directly in an index. All indices are unmanaged. Index or benchmark 
performance presented in this document does not reflect the deduction of advisory fees, 
transaction charges, and other expenses, which would reduce performance. 
 
Bloomberg Commodity Index measures the performance of the commodities market. It 
consists of exchange traded futures contracts on physical commodities that are weighted to 
account for the economic significance and market liquidity of each commodity. JPM® EMBI 
Global Index, and its country sub-indexes, tracks total returns for the U.S. dollar-denominated 
debt instruments issued by emerging-market sovereign and quasi-sovereign entities, such as 
Brady bonds, loans, and Eurobonds. MSCI Emerging Markets (EM) Index is a market 
capitalization-weighted index that is designed to measure the investable equity market 
performance for global investors in emerging markets. London Bullion Market Association 
(LBMA) publishes the international benchmark price of gold in USD, twice daily. The LBMA 
Gold price auction takes place by ICE Benchmark Administration (IBA) at 10:30 and 15:00 with 
the price set in U.S. dollars per fine troy ounce. ICE BofAML U.S. High Yield Index is a market 
capitalization-weighted index of U.S. dollar- denominated, below-investment-grade corporate 
debt publicly issued in the U.S. market. Bloomberg Barclays U.S. Aggregate Bond is a 
broad-based, market value-weighted benchmark that measures the performance of the 
investment-grade, U.S. dollar-denominated, fixed-rate taxable bond market. MSCI ACWI (All 
Country World Index) ex USA Index is a market capitalization-weighted index designed to 
measure the investable equity market performance for global investors of large and mid cap 
stocks in developed and emerging markets, excluding the United States. MSCI Europe, 
Australasia, Far East Index (EAFE) is a market capitalization-weighted index designed to 
measure the investable equity market performance for global investors in developed markets, 
excluding the U.S. and Canada. MSCI EAFE Small Cap Index is a market capitalization-
weighted index designed to measure the investable equity market performance of small cap 
stocks for global investors in developed markets, excluding the U.S. and Canada. MSCI USA 
Index is a market capitalization-weighted index designed to measure the performance of the 



large- and mid-cap segments of the U.S. equity market. FTSE® NAREIT® Equity REIT Index is 
an unmanaged market value-weighted index based on the last closing price of the month for 
tax-qualified REITs listed on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE). Bloomberg Barclays U.S. 
Credit Bond Index is a market value-weighted index of investment-grade corporate fixed-rate 
debt issues with maturities of one year or more. The S&P 500® is a market capitalization-
weighted index of 500 common stocks chosen for market size, liquidity, and industry group 
representation to represent U.S. equity performance. S&P 500 is a registered service mark of 
The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and has been licensed for use by Fidelity Distributors 
Corporation and its affiliates. Russell Midcap® Index is a market capitalization-weighted index 
designed to measure the performance of the mid cap segment of the U.S. equity market. It 
contains approximately 800 of the smallest securities in the Russell 1000 Index. Russell 2000® 
Index is a market capitalization-weighted index designed to measure the performance of the 
small cap segment of the U.S. equity market. It includes approximately 2,000 of the smallest 
securities in the Russell 3000 Index. Bloomberg Barclays Long U.S. Government Credit 
Index includes all publicly issued U.S. government and corporate securities that have a 
remaining maturity of 10 or more years, are rated investment-grade, and have $250 million or 
more of outstanding face value. 
 
Third-party marks are the property of their respective owners; all other marks are the property of 
FMR LLC. 
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Fidelity Distributors Company LLC and institutional asset management services through FIAM 
LLC or Fidelity Institutional Asset Management Trust Company. 
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SIPC). 
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